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TOWN OF

KANARRAVILLE

EST 1261





KANARRAVILLE TOWN CORPORATION

40 South Main Street, HC 65 Box 148
Kanarraville UT 84742

(435) 867-1852

Kanarraville Town Board Meeting

December 12, 2024 6:30 pm

Kanarraville Town Hall 40 South Main Street

GUESTS PRESENT AT THE MEETING: Kim Ward, Patti Morris, Robert Griese, Wendy Coulter, Brad Christensen with Peterson Plumbing, Brittany Darnell and Joe Phillips from Sunrise Engineering
1. CALL TO ORDER: Mayor Allred called the room to order.

2. PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE: Councilor Jared Blackburn led the Pledge of Allegiance.

3. ROLL CALL:



Councilor Brandon Jonsson

Here


Councilor Jared Blackburn

Here


Councilor Stoney Shugart

Here


Councilor Thayne Williams

Absent


Mayor Tyler Allred


Here

4. DISCLOSURES AND DECLARATIONS OF CONFLICT OF INTEREST: None.

5. PUBLIC FORUM: Robert Griese presented a gift to Chief Allred. We have had 4 fire incidents in years past and our volunteer fire department headed by Tyler, has stopped them. He would like to show his appreciation for Tyler by presenting him with a fire extinguisher wall hanger. Mayor Allred thanked Robert Griese and his fellow volunteer fire fighters.

6. BRAD CHRISTENSEN WITH PETERSON PLUMBING - WATER METER TRANSMITTERS: Brad Christensen said he has been working with Zenner, a radio transmitting company, to take over with our transmitters when the Set Flow system went bankrupt. The meters are already that same brand and he is in beta testing mode with the first batch. His best cast scenario is he can have everything ready in 6 months. Worst case scenario could be 18 months. Zenner has 25 years’ experience in the field and he recommended we go with them.

Brad Christensen showed the proposal from Peterson Plumbing to the board. Peterson Plumbing will give the town a credit on the Set Flow system for $25,480, and they are hoping to keep all of the cost for the new system under the $25,000. He recommended the mesh network and Peterson will provide all the materials. Brad discussed the mesh network, collection points, and deployment locations. The 

Town Board discussed the proposal and thanked Brad for all his work on this matter. Brad said after the mesh network is set up, the radios and collectors are the town’s responsibility to take care of. He can get us trained in how to do that. If something cellular goes down, the cell companies get the equipment up and running.

Heidi Loveland asked if the Zenner software will work with MuniBilling, the town water billing software. Brad Christensen said “Yes”, they will be compatible. Loveland asked who will set up the training. Christensen said he will do most of it, and on the 16th of January he will have someone here setting up the collectors in Mayfield. If he has time, he will have them set up our collectors too if we are ready. On the 20th there will be a training for Patti and John. Then there are the yearly trainings as well. Loveland asked if we will drive around scanning the meters or if the data will come to Town Hall. Christensen said it will come in over the radios. We want to get the collector units in and then get the radios close to that to make sure they talk to each other and gradually build the network. Must of the meters should change radios pretty fast. 

Mayor Allred asked for a motion to go with the new Zenner transmitters and follow the Peterson proposal. Councilor Jonsson moved to go with the new Zenner transmitters and Brad Christensen’s proposal from Peterson Plumbing. Councilor Blackburn seconded the motion. All were in favor.
7. CULINARY WATER MASTER PLAN UPDATE - SUNRISE ENGINEERING: Brittney Darnell with Sunrise Engineering stated that they revised the fire hydrant line proposal and eliminated the loop that went through private property and changed the proposed line extension to a 10-inch line instead of an 8-inch. Joe Phillips said the 3 private property hydrants are optional. Some towns have them some don’t. A lot of people put them in the easements. Usually if a property owner wants a hydrant, they usually pay for it themselves. Brittany reviewed the fire hydrant map, the ones in orange are on public property. The ones in yellow are in the public right of way and are in places where there is a shortage. The white circles represent 200-foot radius circles on the ends of the lines. (The circles represent zones of fire department coverage). The ones in town are on a 250-foot radius. Yellow hydrants are recommended, the ones in orange are optional. There are 7 yellow hydrants needed. Councilor Jonsson asked Heidi Loveland to make sure the new subdivision ordinance addresses the needed hydrants and whether or not a loop is required. 

Brittany Darnell talked about the storage capacity of water in the pipes. That works out to about 58,000 gallons. Sunrise recommended 25% emergency storage and if you include what is in the pipes there is a surplus. However, there would be no pressure to deliver it without a pump.
Joe Phillips reviewed the base rate we need to charge to be able to apply for grants. Kanarraville Town’s average water bill needs to exceed 1.75% of the MAGI. That means for Kanarraville which has a Median Adjusted Gross Income of $54,000, would need to be $78.75 on average, base rate and overage. 

Joe Phillips asked the Town Board which of the recommended projects they were most likely to move forward with on their own. Councilor Jonsson said the tank and the fire hydrants. Councilor Shugart said he thinks the hydrants we could do ourselves, maybe one a year. 

Councilor Jonsson said we have 200.99 acre feet of water rights and if we cut down the usage to 12,000 gallons for our base rate we will not be using that water and the water conservancy might come in and buy up our water if it is not used when it is time to prove up. Mayor Allred said it would be hard for them to take it from us as we are a municipality.

Joe Phillips asked if the board was interested in putting in a new water tank. Councilor Jonsson said maybe down the road, but he doesn’t think it’s an immediate need. Mayor Allred suggested a ten-year outlook. He said the tank refurbishments are scheduled for October/November 2025. Joe Phillips asked about the hydrants and upgraded lines and the board felt that that can be done in house. Joe Phillips asked about the spring refurbishment. Mayor Allred said we need to do that – he would like to get the spring back to where it was.
Heidi Loveland said this plan is a 20-year plan so even if we do a new tank in 10, we still need to be saving for it. She suggested leaving that one in the calculations so that we are making the money in water bills to pay for it. Councilor Jonsson said the calculations are based on increased water connections and more development in town. Brittany said they included 292 connections in the plan. Loveland said there used to be about 100 buildable lots in town before the zoning was changed.
Mayor Allred asked Joe Phillips to re-factor in the tank to see how that affects the water rates. Joe Phillips said if you just refurbished the spring, you would have an average water bill rate of $51.32. Right now, the base rate is $32 with an average of $46. That is with no projects on the horizon and covering just the operating costs. Phillips said it looks like you need a bit of a rate increase right now to cover higher costs and hit some of the project targets. Brittany said if we didn’t have overages and everyone was under the allowed usage, we would have to set the base rate at $49.55, but because of the averages it is lower. Joe Phillips put in the tank and said the average base rate after that would be $54.

The base gallons were discussed. Heidi Loveland said in New Harmony they get 20,000 gallons for $48. Councilor Jonsson reiterated his concern of lowering the gallons. Councilor Shugart said it is happening all over. Heidi Loveland said we had to prove up our water rights this year. She thinks we are good for another 10 years. 

Joe Phillips said in order to get to the $54 a month on average you would have to do a residential base rate of $51.80 and a commercial rate of $83.50 which will generate enough revenue to cover costs and the tank project. Councilor Jonsson did the math and said that will be $19.80 more a month. Phillips recommended investing the revenue wisely to keep up with inflation. Councilor Jonsson said we are still $23 off where they will give us money for projects. 

Joe Phillips said the towns system is in good shape, it has been maintained well. The Board discussed a potential 100,000 tank which would satisfy the state 25% emergency storage requirement. Sunrise said a third tank cut into the top of the hill is about the only option. Councilor Jonsson recommended putting in bigger tank if they are going to do it. Phillips agreed and recommended a concrete tank which is mostly buried and require very little maintenance. Steel tanks require costly maintenance every so many years. 

Joe Phillips said what the plan calculations are showing now is to include the tank and spring refurbishment, but the town can choose to pay for them or not. However, he will adjust the numbers in the plan to include the bigger concrete tank which gives the board something to go on. Phillips said the impact fee number will go up with that only a percentage of which is available for use. Phillips offered to change the plan in the future as the board decided what projects they need help paying for.
It was decided that Sunrise Engineering will revise the plan to include the concrete tank and send it back for review. Mayor Allred thanked Joe Phillips and Brittany Darnell for their help. 

8. OFFICER/MEMBER REPORTS:
a. Board Members:

Councilor Shugart said he spoke with Boyd at Spencer Asphalt about sealing the cracks on our portion of 91 and he is going to give us a rough estimate next week. The county doesn’t do it. Councilor Shugart recommended removing the old trees in front of the new post office on Main Street. The Board has no problem removing the trees.

Councilor Jonsson reported that the water tested good. 

Mayor Allred talked about government contracts for vehicles. This is how the water conservancy gets their pickups. If it lists for a sticker price of $75,000 the state contract is $45,000. He said they buy that truck, the run it for a year or two, then sell the truck for more than we paid for it up front because of the government contract, then we sell them used and get another new truck for less money. Now the trucks are basically paying for themselves on a rotating door. We just have to prove that we are a government entity. 

Mayor Allred reported that the wife of our post office contract people was arrested. Heidi Loveland was informed by Agent Riddle that she would never again be delivering mail in Kanarraville. Loveland said Brenda is covering the job now. We don’t know who will be taking over the contract. Chase is helping with the packages and still has the contract. It is up for rebidding in January.

b. Kanarra Falls Manager – Financial Report, Trail Maintenance Job for 2025, Kanarraville Resident Pass:
Holly Hadley asked Town Board if there were any questions on the financial report. There were no questions.

Hadley said she would like to hire a trail maintenance person from the SUU ICC State Internship Program. It would be a onetime up-front cost of $6,140. for a year. Councilor Jonsson asked about the benefit line at the top of the form. Hadley said that is an agency fee which is normally 45%-60% because those agencies get grants, but as we don’t they are only charging us 10%. Councilor Jonsson said they are charging that twice on this form. Mayor Allred asked what the time line is. Hadley said January 9th  for applications. Hadley said when she was hired it was only supposed to be 80 hours a month job and she has gotten too busy. It is also hard work breaking up log ladders and moving rocks. The person they are wanting to send us is their current trail manager who is very capable. Councilor Blackburn said it would be better if we understood all of the numbers better. Hadley said Tami Shugart and Jared Blackburn would no longer be needed to go up and do trail maintenance. The new person would be going up for 8 hours a week. Councilor Shugart thinks it would probably be a good idea. Councilor Jonsson agreed and said Hadley’s hours will also be going down as a result. Heidi Loveland said they would also be responsible for tightening the ladder steps. It was decided that more information was needed before a decision can be made.

Holly Hadley said Councilor Thayne Williams would like to have a resident pass which is like a season pass. She would mail a form with the water bills which they can fill out and return to Town Hall. This would be kept on hand at the kiosk. This pass would be for Kanarraville residents only, not relatives and friends. She gave the board the form to be filled out for review. Councilor Shugart thinks the do’s and don’ts are too restrictive and need to be adjusted. His boy Eric is 16 and super responsible and more than capable of hiking the Falls by himself. Councilor Jonsson agreed. Hadley asked the board how they would like the page to read. Councilor Jonsson said to make it the same as what the rules are for online sales. Hadley asked the board to edit the page to their liking and she will follow up.

Holly Hadley asked about the “hike with your neighbor day” which Councilor Williams would also like to have. Heidi Loveland said she doesn’t think we need both the resident pass and hike with your neighbor day. The Falls was closed down for half a day and cost the town money. Mayor Allred said we got a lot of good response for the “hike with your neighbor day”. Councilor Blackburn said he would vote to have both, especially as the “hike with your neighbor day” was so fun and got the community together. Also, town residents can bring friends and relatives to that who don’t live in Kanarraville. 

It was decided to get more information and make the changes to the do’s and don’ts page before a decision can be made.


c. Town Clerk - Budget and Expenditures: Heidi Loveland said that the on the budget Councilor Shugart’s numbers are wrong as the bond payment was left off by Joe. Parks and Rec is not showing the ladder as a wash. The reason General Government budget is over 200% is because of the $350,000 we spent for the new property. There were no questions. 

Mayor Allred asked for a motion to approve the monthly expenditures. Councilor Shugart moved to approve the budget and monthly expenditures. Councilor Jonsson seconded the motion. All were in favor. 
9. STANDING COMMITTEE REPORTS:
Kim Ward reported that the meeting on the Subdivision Ordinance was a big success and recommended that anytime there is a big item like that to discuss, we do it the same way. It was very effective. Town Board agreed. Heidi Loveland said the changes that were discussed had been sent to the subdivision planners.

10. GLEN AND NANCY HALLOWS - ART STUDIO AT 165 E. 300 N.: Mayor Allred said we all have seen the plans for the addition for the Hallows. He asked for a motion to approve the Hallows art studio. Councilor Blackburn moved to approve the plans for the Hallows art studio. Councilor Jonsson seconded the motion. All were in favor.
11. APPROVE 11-14-24 TOWN BOARD MINUTES: Mayor Allred asked for a motion to approve the 11-14-24 Minutes. Councilor Jonsson moves to approve the Minutes from 11-14-24. Councilor Blackburn seconded the motion. All were in favor.
12. NEW POST OFFICE REPAIRS - DAVIS HEATING AND PLUMBING: Mayor Allred said we got a proposal from Davis Heating and Air. It was recommended that a new gas range be put in and the line fixed to the water heater/dryer. He recommended capping the line instead of replacing the stove. Councilor Blackburn said we should cap the dryer line as well. Loveland said according to Davis, the only thing preventing the gas being turned back on is the range. The rest can wait. Mayor Allred recommended capping both lines and to make sure the water heater and furnace are functioning. Everything in the front is electric. It is less than $1,000 to get the work done by Davis.
Mayor Allred asked for a motion to approve the proposal from Davis Heating to perform the work at the new post office with the above stated changes. Councilor Jonsson moved to approve the proposal from Davis Heating and Air with the above-mentioned changes. Councilor Blackburn seconded the motion. All were in favor.
13. TOWN HALL REPAIR BIDS (DRINKING FOUNTAIN, $1,200, PAINT REC ROOM $5,985). Heidi Loveland said this painting quote is for one color in the rec room. It doesn’t include patching or retexturing. But Colton McElyea said he would help us with that before we paint. Mayor Allred asked for a motion to approve the two repairs here at Town Hall. Councilor Blackburn moved to approve the improvements here at Town Hall. Councilor Jonsson seconded the motion. All were in favor.
14. MAINTENANCE TRAILER BID: Mayor Allred said that John and Frankie have found a flatbed trailer for the maintenance department. It is $2,250. John has been looking for one for months. It is 7’x14’. Loveland said we budgeted $5,000 for maintenance tools this budget. Councilor Jonsson wants to make sure it is big enough for all our needs like the side by side and lawn mowers. Mayor Allred asked for a motion. Councilor Jonsson moved to approve the maintenance trailer as long as it meets all our hauling needs size wise. Councilor Blackburn seconded the motion. All were in favor.
15. MORATORIUM ON SUBDIVISION PLAN: Heidi Loveland suggested voting on a 6-month moratorium on subdivisions or until the subdivision plan has been completed. Mayor Allred asked for a motion. Councilor Shugart moves to approve the 6-month moratorium on subdivisions or until the subdivision plan is finished. Councilor Jonsson seconded the motion. All were in favor.
16. 2025 TOWN BOARD MEETING SCHEDULE: Mayor Allred reviewed the proposed meeting schedule for 2025. We want to have 1 meeting in January and 2 meetings in February through June and one for the rest of the year. Mayor Allred asked for a vote to approve the meeting schedule. Councilor Jonsson moved to approve the 2025 Town Board meeting schedule. Councilor Shugart seconded the motion. All were in favor.
17. ANNOUNCEMENTS: None.

18. CLOSED MEETING IF NEEDED: None.

19. ADJOURN: Mayor Allred asked for a motion to adjourn. Councilor Jonsson moved to adjourn. Councilor Shugart seconded the motion. All were in favor.
The meeting adjourned at 8:45 pm.

Submitted by:


Heidi Loveland/Town Clerk Kanarraville
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